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Newsletter No. 1 - December 2014                               

Message from the President  

It is with great pleasure that I write to say hello to everyone in our first regional news-
letter. 

Most will be aware that this year has been 
one of rebuilding IOBC-APRS.  The year 
started with the election of a new committee 
to take office for three years. Old hands, 
Barbara, Ronny and Leigh were joined by 

Yulin Gao, Mark McNeill and myself. The committee has proved 
to be a most congenial group and we have worked very well 
together. Even though we span three countries we have 
managed some video conferences and even one physical 
meeting. 

Before we could get very far, we needed to address two, somewhat related issues.  Our web presence had 
to be reconstructed and we needed to make new banking arrangements including an easy method for 
paying memberships across the whole region. The first objective was easily achieved; we simply appointed 
Madeleine Buehler as our webmaster and she proceeded to do a brilliant job including integrating our 
pages with those for IOBC Global (see page 3).  The banking arrangements proved to be very frustrating 
especially for Ronny but eventually we prevailed and memberships can now be paid by credit card.  We 
hope the present system will be robust and allow for future treasurers from other countries. 

Then on to Canberra where we helped the Australian Entomological Society celebrate its 50th anniversary 
by holding a successful symposium 'Biocontrol in the Asia Pacific Region: highlights from the last 50 years 
and emerging issues for the future' (see below) with 14 excellent presentations. Eleven of our members 
attended these meetings so as well as the symposium we were able to have a dinner together and hold a 
physical committee meeting. It seems to me to be ideal if we can hold our events as part of other national 
meetings. 

We have just formed our first regional Working Group - Predatory Mites as Biological Control Agents – to 
be coordinated by Professor Xuenong Xu and Dr Yulin Gao based in China. This is a very exciting 
development that will also link in to other IOBC mite-related working groups. You can find out more below, 
see page 7. 
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Next year we intend to sponsor a biological control session at the New Zealand Plant Protection Society 
meeting in August and to hold a workshop/symposium on predatory mites in China.  Several other 
proposals are also being considered so it could be a busy year. 

So now we are ready to expand our membership base. The more members we have the more can offer our 
members and we would like to welcome all with an interest in biocontrol into the fold. If you have 
colleagues who might join, please discuss with them and welcome them aboard. 

With best wishes for the festive and holiday season, Bill (Palmer) 

From the Treasurer  
The new membership form was launched in September this year and we already 
have a few new members who joined via this system. The transfer of existing 
membership to the new membership database has progressed well and I’d like to 
thank everyone for persevering with my requests for action. Most of you have 
completed a form for the new database. If you haven’t yet, please do so at: 
http://www.aprs.iobc.info/membership_update.html 

The next communication from me will come in January 2015, with a request to pay 
your 2015 calendar year fees. If you have any questions or suggestions for improvements, please don’t 
hesitate to contact me at: treasurer@aprs.iobc.info  

Many thanks, Ronny Groenteman 

APRS Symposium at the Australian Entomological Society 
Conference in Canberra 

From the Conveners Bill Palmer and Leigh Pilkington… 

The 50th anniversary annual meeting of the Australian 
Entomology Society was held in Canberra from September 28 
to October 1 and what a meeting it was! IOBC-APRS hosted a 
symposium ‘Biocontrol in the Asia Pacific Region: highlights 
from the last 50 years and emerging issues for the future’ with 
14 excellent presentations including keynotes from Andy 
Sheppard, Stephen Goldson and Mark Hoddle. The 
conference committee allocated us the ‘Shine Dome’ for most 
of Tuesday (the best day) and by serendipity we followed 

straight after May Berenbaum’s crowd drawing plenary.  The talks were excellent and covered a range of 
topics over regions across our Asia Pacific section. We were able to make two IOBC Young Scientist 
Conference Awards to our members, Gurion Ang (University of Queensland) and Shengyong Wu (Chinese 
Academy of Agricultural Sciences) (see below) who gave excellent presentations in our symposium.  

In addition to the actual symposium, IOBC- APRS 
hosted a dinner for its members (11 members attended 
the conference) and other presenters and this was a 
most convivial affair.  On the Wednesday, we were able 
to hold our first physical Committee meeting with 
Barbara, Mark, Leigh and Bill being in Canberra and 
skyping through to Ronny in New Zealand.  Some on 
the committee met for the first time at this conference. 

http://www.aprs.iobc.info/membership_update.html
mailto:treasurer@aprs.iobc.info
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To top it off, one member, Don Sands, was honoured as foundation member of AES and another, Gurion 
Ang, was elected as a director to join the AES’ board. Gurion, who was awarded one of our IOBC Young 
Scientist Conference Awards, also won the best student talk prize.  From an IOBC perspective it was a 
most enjoyable and successful event.  

Gurion Ang                                      Shengyong Wu 

 

 

 

 

 

APRS Website 

http://aprs.iobc.info/index.html   

We are delighted to have our 
new website up and running. This 
has been achieved after a lot of 
hard work on the part of all 
Executive Committee members 
and our excellent web publisher 
Madeleine Buehler (right). 
Madeleine, who is based in 
Switzerland, also maintains the websites of Global 
IOBC and WPRS, so she understands our 
organization really well. Please have a good look at 
the website if you haven’t already done so. We are 

keen to get feedback and suggestions on what our members would like to see there and we are always on 
the lookout for ‘What’s New’ items, so please keep these coming in.  

On the ‘publications’ tab there is the option for you to send citations of your recent (last 
5 years) published papers on biological control. They will be integrated into the list so 
we can build up a good collection of biological control publications from the Asia and 
Pacific Region. Please send full citations of your papers to Mark McNeill  
mark.mcneill@agresearch.co.nz 

We have included a page for job opportunities, but will probably depend upon members 
to populate this. It can be used for permanent positions in biological control or IPM, 
studentships, post-doc opportunities etc. If you would like to take advantage of this please send the 
advertisements and details to barbara.barratt@agresearch.co.nz and we will get them posted as soon as 
possible.  

You can see more pictures and pdfs of all the slide presentations from our symposium at the AES last 
month on the website. Look under ‘What’s New’ and you will find the link.  

 

http://aprs.iobc.info/index.html
mailto:mark.mcneill@agresearch.co.nz
mailto:barbara.barratt@agresearch.co.nz
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News from IOBC-Global 

The IOBC Journal ‘BioControl’ now has a 2013 Impact Factor of 2.253, so it is well 
worth considering this journal for your biological control papers. Editor Eric 
Wajnberg has also recently announced that the first ‘virtual issue’ of BioControl is 
now available. “Virtual Issues are compiled in close collaboration with the Editor-in-
Chief Eric Wajnberg as well as the Associate Editors Patrick De Clercq and Arne 
Janssen, and focus on cutting-edge topics. They present key articles which have 
been published in the journal over the course of the last years.” 

VIRTUAL ISSUE No 1: Predator behaviour and life-history traits important for 
biological control.  

This is very pertinent to the establishment of our WG (below). From the editorial “This research effort is 
reflected in BioControl which has received an increasing number of manuscripts on arthropod predators. 
Some of these are shared by authors originating from different countries, demonstrating an important 
cooperative effort devoted to this important topic. Some of the recently published articles in BioControl have 
been pooled for this Virtual Special Issue. The goal is to foster further research and publications in this 
direction.” 
 

A link to the June 2014 IOBC Global Newsletter is given below. There 
is a new newsletter due out next month, so please let us know if there 
are any items of importance or particular interest to biological control 
that you think should be featured there. 

http://aprs.iobc.info/download/IOBC-Global_Newsletter_95_June-
2014.pdf  

 

 

http://aprs.iobc.info/download/IOBC-Global_Newsletter_95_June-2014.pdf
http://aprs.iobc.info/download/IOBC-Global_Newsletter_95_June-2014.pdf
http://aprs.iobc.info/download/IOBC-Global_Newsletter_95_June-2014.pdf
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Feature papers from APRS members…. 
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Neoseiulus californicus 
adult 

Professor Xuenong Xu Dr Yulin Gao 

New APRS Working Group: Predatory Mites as Biological  
Control Agents 

We are very pleased to announce that a new working group has been established. This was proposed by 
Professor Xuenong Xu and Dr Yulin Gao from the Institute of Plant Protection, Chinese Academy of 
Agricultural Sciences, Beijing, China  

Predatory mites are important natural enemies of 
small arthropod pests. Based on a recent review 
of commercial augmentative biological control 
Acari is the second largest group of commercial 
biological control agents after Hymenoptera. 
Some 30 predatory mite species were listed in 
that review, consisting of 13.1% of all arthropod 
natural enemies. 

Traditional target pests of predatory mites are 
small plant feeding arthropods in cropping 
systems, such as spider mites, thrips, and 

whiteflies, etc. These pests are small in size, and have a very fast rate of population increase. They also 
develop resistance to chemical pesticides rapidly. Therefore, chemical control is often not efficient in 
controlling them. In addition, some of the host plants of these pests are fruiting vegetables that have a 
continuous fruiting season, which does not allow a chemical safety interval. With all these concerns, it is 
very necessary to find efficient alternatives to chemical controls. Predatory mites in the Phytoseiidae family 
contribute to some of the most successful commercial natural enemies of these small pests.  

Lately, more predatory mite species that attack a range of different 
pests, and which are suited to different environmental conditions have 
come to the attention of researchers and producers. Besides 
phytoseiids, attention is being given to biological control candidates 
from other families, such as Laelapidae, Ascidae, and Erythraeidae, 
etc. The range of their target pests is also being broadened to include 
leaf hoppers, nematodes, and even pests in other agricultural fields 
such as stock farming, etc.  

For a better understanding of predatory mites and better utilization, 
numerous studies are being conducted worldwide, focusing on different aspects of using predatory mites as 
biological control agents. Fundamental studies that focus on the impact of environment and genetic 
variability provide detailed information about mechanisms of predatory mite biology. Some leading research 
is being carried out on:  

 the interaction between pest, predatory mites and the leaf micro-environment; 

 biochemical mechanisms for searching behavior;  

 food preferences of predatory mites;  

 genetic mechanisms for resistance and tolerance to extreme environments.  

In relation to application and utilization, mass rearing techniques and application strategies, such as 
alternative prey and artificial diets that improve the procedure and reduce costs and integrated applications 
of predatory mites and other management methods (eg. Beauveria bassiana) are also being investigated.  
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Overall, predatory mites play an increasingly important role in modern biological control. The predatory mite 
WG will attract governmental, scientific and commercial organizations in the Asia and Pacific Region that 
focus on, or are interested in, predatory mite research. The WG will foster research and practical 
application, organize meetings, symposia, offer training and information, and encourage collaboration in 
promoting research and applications of predatory mites. Major activities also include developing standards 
for predatory mite products, assessing biological control efficiency, and evaluating predatory mite related 
integrated pest management. 

Contacts: Professor Xuenong Xu  xnxu@ippcaas.cn and Dr Yulin Gao ylgao@ippcaas.cn   

 

 

Finally, have you seen on our website..? 

Go to the ‘Links”’ tab on the website http://aprs.iobc.info/links.html and you will find some very good video 
clips of weed and insect biological control topics. 

You will find Dr Toni Withers (Scion, New Zealand) talking about the biological control programme for 
buddleia using Cleopus japonicus https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=FFr_4cqg-g0  

http://www.goodbugs.org.au/ is a link to ‘ABC Australian Biological Control’. This really well illustrated site  
lists all commercially available biological control agents in Australia and New Zealand, and much more. 
 

Under ‘What’s New’ is a link to Gonzalo Avila’s website http://www.cotesiaurabae.com/ This includes video 
clips of Cotesia urabae, a parasitoid of Uraba lugens, the gum-leaf skeletoniser. Gonzalo is a PhD student 
at the University of Auckland, New Zealand. 

 

 

mailto:xnxu@ippcaas.cn
mailto:ylgao@ippcaas.cn
http://aprs.iobc.info/links.html
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=FFr_4cqg-g0
http://www.goodbugs.org.au/
http://www.cotesiaurabae.com/

